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Dear Ms. : 
 
The New York City Department of Health and Mental Hygiene (“the NYC Health 

Department”) submits the following comment in response to the New York State 

Department of Health’s (NYSDOH) proposed rule to expand the “12-week” exception 

related to graduate medical education occurring outside of the United States and to 

remove certain post-graduate training requirements for limited permit holders. 

 

The NYC Health Department supports NYSDOH’s efforts to alleviate the effects of a 

national physician shortage by removing arcane requirements imposed on 

international medical graduates and limited permit holders seeking post-graduate 

training and employment in New York State (NYS). The State has long contended with 

a growing gap between supply of physicians and demand for services. This gap is 

expected to continue to grow as demand outpaces the increase in new medical 

graduates in coming years. The stark reality of this gap came into sharp focus during 

the COVID-19 pandemic as an already beleaguered workforce faced outsized demand 

for services.  

 

The State has considered responding to these challenges by proposing changes to 

scope-of-practice guidelines for certain professions and exploring ways to tap into 

out-of-state resources through interstate licensure compacts. While those measures 

have not been enacted, we commend the State for now pursuing another 

underutilized resource in loosening restrictions around internationally trained 

providers. 

 

Currently, international medical graduates who have completed a clinical clerkship 

lasting more than 12 weeks in a country other than the country where their medical 

school was located may only participate in post-graduate training at a New York 

hospital if the clerkship occurred at one of 17 international medical schools approved 

by the New York State Education Department (SED). Under the proposed rule, 

NYSDOH aims to expand eligibility for this “12-week rule” by permitting international 

medical graduates who did not complete a clerkship at one of the 17 schools, but who 
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